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The Riverside County Workforce Development Board (WDB) held a general business meeting on September 12, 2005.  Chairman Jim King called the meeting to order at 11:45 a.m.  New member Cynthia Hinckley, Department of Public Social Services (DPSS) Director, was welcomed.
Members in Attendance

John Azzaretto

Lois Carson


Ken Clark


Rick Collins
Jamil Dada


John Ferrelli


Jeff Hendrickson

Paul Hiller
Cynthia Hinckley

Jim King


Richard Lemire

LuVerne Molberg
Ric Olalde


Salvatore Rotella

Mark Smith


Donna Stone
Stan Stosel


Diane Stuart


Jim Thomas





Members Absent
Don Allard

Michael Bracken


Claudia Castorena

Greg Doonan

Bob Frost

Bob Little



Robert Rivera


Steve Rockett

Cindy Roth

Chuck Salcido



Sandra Schnack

Thomas Tomkins

Ron Visser

Jess Vizcaino
Staff

Jerry Craig


Kathy Fortner


Felicia Miller


Kathy Boyer
Nova Punongbayan

Sandi Jesser
Guests

David Castro
Administrative Action Item a:
APPROVE JUNE 15, 2005 MINUTES
Motion:
That the Riverside County Workforce Development Board approve the June 15, 2005 WDB minutes.



Moved by Ric Olalde, seconded by Richard Lemire.

Discussion:
None. 
Status:
Motion approved.

Administrative Item:

MEMBER INITIATIVES
Rick Collins announced that Ms. San Jacinto College has been awarded $ 1.9 million to train 120 nurses, in partnership with the Economic Development Agency (EDA), Valley Health and Southwest Health.

Lois Carson reported that due to Hurricane Kristina, the September National Community Action Partnership of America’s National Convention has been postponed.  The Department of Community Action is to receive the Award of Excellence.

LuVerne Molberg informed on a convening forum to be held November 3 from 8:20 to 12:30 at the Mission Inn.  The focus of the event is to assist employers to understand and deal with issues surrounding caregivers in the workplace.  Office on Aging is working with County Human Resources Department on conducting a series of lunch meetings.  Ms. Molberg noted that previous events have been closed to the public, but this forum is open to all and is hoped to be the first of a series.  

Presentation Item A:

RIVERSIDE CO. NATIONAL CAMPAIGN UPDATE
Goal #4-Branding

Paul Hiller provided an update on the business attraction campaign.  As he informed at a previous meeting, the intent of the campaign is promoting the Inland Empire in order to attract companies to this area.  He explained the campaign is looking at companies that are coming into California to locate their facilities.  This is based on the notion there is a constant flow of companies coming into the state, and it is imperative that the Inland Empire get on the radar screen to get their fair share of companies locating here.  Mr. Hiller noted that the awareness of this area is nowhere near that of San Diego and Orange County.  The Inland Empire is the last major metropolitan area in Southern California.

Mr. Hiller expanded on in migration/out migration in reference to California.  There is a continual flow of companies coming into and out of the state.  The Inland Empire is an area these companies need to take a look at given the fact there are 27 colleges located here, affordable housing and a huge, technical blue-collar workforce.  Companies need to do their due diligence.  

Inland Empire Economic Partnership hired Porter Novelli to be their PR agency with the mission to put the Inland Empire on the radar screen.  Specific goals and objectives were set: At a minimum, Porter Novelli was to ensure a major, national article was released every week for the next three years.  In addition, they were to find out what industry clusters the Inland Empire cities were interested.  Copies of Porter Novelli’s interim report were distributed.

Mr. Hiller informed that in the first 16 weeks of the PR program, 23 specific articles on the Inland Empire were published which provided outstanding national publicity, including a major article in the Wall Street Journal.  Mr. Hiller ran the tape from the five-minute presentation which was seen on the television show Power Lunch.  He commented that in one day, he met with different media including Time Magazine, NPR, Newsweek, and Blumberg for possible articles on the Inland Empire.  

Regarding industry clusters, Porter Novelli met with all of the Inland Empire cities and Riverside and San Bernardino Counties to ascertain what industries are most important to them for business attraction.  This information has allowed identification of the industry clusters to gear the publicity towards.  Industry clusters identified are those that we expect to see growth occur and have job demand in the years ahead.  Sixteen specific industry clusters were identified; however, no new industries were identified as far as existing industry clusters.  The west side indicated high-rise, white- collar corporate headquarters.  The major metropolitan areas to the east indicated distribution and manufacturing.   IEEP is helping them attract the industries that fit their needs.  He emphasized the relevance for workforce development as related to industry growth.
Dr. Salvatore Rotella noted that economist John Husing is now emphasizing development of human capital.  The WDB should be in the mix since it has the human capital and can develop that resource. Mr. Hiller agreed that human capital/workforce is a critical factor in order for the Inland Empire to be a success.   

While expecting to see a major change in the types of companies and the number of companies contacting IEEP by the second year of the campaign, it has already begun.  Corporate headquarters are starting to come and ask questions.  In the last several months, one third of the companies have contacted IEEP.  Fifty-two companies have been in contact with IEEP in the last 12 months: 1/3 distribution, 1/3 manufacturing and 1/3 technical corporate office.  There has been a major shift in terms of experience in the past and starting to get interest from some of the other sectors that have been targeted.  

Jerry Craig advised that as Mr. Hiller is bringing out business writers to tour companies in Riverside County, he has committed to having our staff be part of the tour.  This has allowed EDA staff to have the opportunity first hand on gathering business intelligence and finding out what is going on in the community.  Jerry noted that Mr. Hiller recently spoke to Coachella Valley Economic Partnership.  They have shown interest in joining forces with the campaign.  This would be an added boost when promoting the Coachella Valley.  He commented that this community is the only area within the county that has their own media market.
On the economic development side, a more aggressive marketing campaign to our companies is being planned. Jerry reported that in the last five years, a person has been added to Riverside County every six minutes.  Every 20 minutes, a new person is added to the labor force.  

Ms. Carson informed about a community service program assisting lower-income people obtain jobs. In discussions with Kathy Fortner about a possible joint application, Ms. Carson commented that RCC may want to be part of that application.  For the past 25 years, the Department of Community Action has provided a preapprenticeship program for in-school youth.  These students work at a very small business to learn workforce behavior, workforce mentoring, etc.  Community Action provides the funding to pay the students’ salaries.  Of the 32,000 small businesses located n Riverside County with ten or less employees, how many go out of business?  The Board and Community Action need to figure out what can we do to strengthen those businesses in order to strengthen this base.
Presentation Item A:

LABOR MARKET INFORMATION UPDATE
Goal #1-Identify & Meet Business Demands

Nova Punongbayan informed that Thomas Flournoy is out of the office today, so she distributed a handout he provided entitled A Labor Day Briefing for California.

Information Item A:

PARTNER-WITH-A-CITY
Goal #4-Branding
Agreements have been signed with the cities of Banning, Calimesa, Coachella, Desert Hot Springs, Murrieta, Norco, Perris, Riverside, San Jacinto and Temecula.  Pending are the cities of Beaumont, Canyon Lake, Cathedral, Corona, Indio and Moreno Valley.  Cities left to contact include Blythe, Indian Wells, Lake Elsinore, La Quinta, Palm Springs and Rancho Mirage.  Jerry advised the need for staff to begin working with the sovereign nations.  
The next step will be to see what actual activities are happening with the cities.  EDA and the WDC have resources available to the cities’ businesses, so it is vital to inform them of what is going on in their communities in relation to business.

Information Item B:

PARTNER-WITH-A-LEGISLATOR
Goal #4-Branding

Vice Chairman Dada informed that the state legislators are off for two months, so now would be the perfect time to contact them to schedule visits.  Even though Congressman Calvert does not have a center in his district, the WDB delegation met with him in Washington, DC, so he should be given credit.  He also noted that the District Director for the Governor has visited the Riverside Center.  He asked members to assist in contacting the elected officials, so every one of them would have a scheduled visit by the end of the year.  Mayors whose cities have either a WDC or YOC need to be involved to assist the board in advocating at the state level.

Mark Smith indicated he could assist in contacting Congresswoman Garcia.
Information Item C:

CONNECT-A-CHAMBER
Goal #4-Branding
Nova reported that to date, six chambers have received presentations. She noted that the report lists those chambers who did not participate in the survey.  She asked for assistance from the members in contacting these chambers, so we can inform them about our business services and in the long-term, possible workforce development goals they may have and/or could support the WDB goals.  
Ric Olalde informed that he would assist with the Perris Chamber.

Information Item D:
WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT WEEK

Goal #4 Branding
Chairman King reported on the October 2-8 scheduled activities:

· October 3/College and Career Fair hosted by Greater Riverside Chambers of Commerce for  10th and 12th grade students and parents in the city of Riverside held at the Riverside Convention Center from 5-9

· October 4/Mt. San Jacinto College will have keynote speaker Arnold Shapiro speaking to approximately 300 of their Business and Management students.  Mr. Shapiro is an Academy Award winner for the documentary Scared Straight and is the current executive producer of the television show Big Brother.

· October 5/First 5 Child Care Economic Impact Report release at the Renaissance Esmeralda Resort in Indian Wells.  First 5 will release the report September in Riverside with Jerry as the keynote speaker.

· October 6/2nd Annual Workforce Development Summit with Stephanie Powers, CEO the National Association of Workforce Boards (NAWB).
· October 8/Apprenticeship 4-1-1 workshop at the Indio WDC for youth and adults.

On September 27, the Board of Supervisors will proclaim October 2-8 as Workforce Development Week.  A proclamation has also been sent to the governor.  Nova will provide members with copies of the Workforce Development Week flyer.  Jerry noted the College and Career Fair hosted by the Greater Riverside Chambers of Commerce demonstrates the idea around Connect-a-Chamber, whereas we support them in human capital development.  In addition, the First 5 Impact Report is notable and illustrates how the WDB can be influential within the communities as to how people are getting prepared for work.

Information Item A:
NAWB & STATE WIB UPDATE
Goal #5-Sustainability
Vice Chairman Dada reported that the state Workforce Investment Board (WIB) has shaved down their membership from 69 to 34 members.  He has been working with the board since March and has been appointed to the state Executive Committee.  The state WIB is split into four committees that target resources, accountability in workforce investment, life-long learning and business and industry.  He is the current chair of the Business and Industry Committee.  
The NAWB Executive Committee, which Vice Chairman Dada sits on, met with the Secretary of Labor’s (DOL) Chief of Staff regarding funding.  The Senate has met several times in the past week and has asked the workforce development system to provide assistance in rebuilding training centers affected by Hurricane Katrina.  

Jerry informed that the state is considering replicating the New York model on how money is being sent directly to the local WIBs earmarked specifically for retreats and state of workforce development reports.  
Dr. Rotella noted President Bush has given DOL $250 million for community colleges and would encourage the state to ensure these funds are being distributed. 

Vice Chairman Dada informed that NAWB advocates for more money from the Department of Labor and is currently focusing on WIA Reauthorization.  The House’s version recommends more funding than the Administration’s version.  While the Administration’s version calls for bigger cuts, DOL is recommending very few, minor cuts.  Vice Chairman Dada is attending the quarterly NAWB meeting next week and will provide an update at the next WDB meeting.

Information Item:

STRATEGIC PLAN UPDATE
On August 18, Jerry was appointed Managing Director for EDA.  Kathy Fortner has been appointed 
Assistant Director and is responsible for the workforce development program and centers, and Felicia Miller has been appointed Deputy Director within the workforce development program.  Jerry will continue to be responsible for the WDB.

Business Outreach, Career Development, Community & Governmental Relations and the Executive Committees have taken the WDB-adopted goals and identified strategies and outcomes for each one. He will report back to members on the progress of the committees at the next WDB meeting.

While Consultant Lori Strumpf was advocating the board schedule a retreat every year, due to members’ schedules, Jerry convinced her to conduct one every two years, with the next one to be held either in February or March. Staff will send an email to members next week to ascertain a date for the 1-day retreat.

Regarding the Council for Youth Development (CYD), Jerry noted that with Ms. Strumpf’s assistance, the CYD developed its own goals prior to the WDB adopting theirs.  While the CYD goals may not necessarily be the same goals as the WDB, they support the WDB goals.  Felicia noted the WDB changed their goals and dropped the original youth goals, so the connection between the WDB and CYD still needs to be made.  Ms. Carson suggested having a CYD youth representative make a report at the next WDB meeting.
Kathy commented that she and Donna Stone are working with staff to take the WDB goals and push them down to EDA/EDD’s units’ goals and strategies, so the goals are integrated in all of our work plans.  This is also being facilitated through the leadership forums supported by Ms. Strumpf.

Information Item:

NEW MEMBERS & MEMBER RECRUITMENT

None.
Information Item:

WDB STRUCTURE UPDATE

Due to the size of the county, Jerry noted the challenge to make sure all the communities are represented on the board.  He is proposing to change the committee structure to be more west, southwest and east county by forming committees around the districts and community colleges:  Riverside with RCC; Mt. San Jacinto College and COD.  The proposed three regional committees would be responsible to ensure the WDB goals are accomplished throughout the county.  In looking at the countywide goals, the WDB would retain the Executive Committee and the Community & Governmental Relations Committee.  The WDB will need to ascertain how to make it happen in their communities, attract companies and meet their needs, strengthen the bridge between education and business in their community how does that best flesh out.

Dr. Rotella advised that the RCC president and two provosts would be available to sit on the committees.

Donna Stone spoke on connectivity and inquired if the board decides to become regionalized, how will resources be leveraged.  She also noted the board may lose the ability to promise resources.  Jerry suggested EDD managers be assigned to each of the committees in order to bring their resources and report back to Ms. Stone.
Ms. Carson informed that the Childcare Consortium Organization is structured regionally, with west, middle and southeast county councils and works well.

Reports Information Item A:
WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT BOARD
None
Reports Information Item B:
COMMUNITY & GOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS COMMITTEE 
None
Reports Information Item C:
BUSINESS OUTREACH COMMITTEE (BOC)

In BOC Chairman Michael Bracken’s absence, Nova reported that a luncheon event is planned to be held in the Southwest or Riverside to inform economic development professionals about the available services the WDB/WDC offer.  It will be similar to the event recently held at the Indio WDC.

Reports Information Item D:
CAREER DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE (CDC)

In CDC Chairman Ron Visser’s absence, Nova informed that at the next CDC meeting, members will finalize their strategy outcomes.

Reports Information Item E:
COUNCIL FOR YOUTH DEVELOPMENT (CYD)
CYD representative Ric Olalde reported on the October 20 CHARACTER COUNTS! (CC!) award luncheon.  Youth from each of the YOCs will be recognized based on the CC! Pillars. 
Reports Information Item F:
ADMINISTRATOR
Jerry noted that State of the Inland Empire event will be held September 30.  The WDB is sponsoring the event.  Members interested in attending were asked to contact Nova.
The First 5 Child Care Report will be released this week.

Jerry reported that Riverside County is one of the first, if not the first, in the state to have a local area assistance center related to the victims of Hurricane Katrina.  He thanked Kathy and her staff, Ms. Stone and her staff, Ms. Carson and her staff and Ms. Molberg and her staff for manning the center.  The center is open every day from 8am to 8pm and is located on Box Springs Boulevard.  Ms. Stone commented that volunteer staff stayed until 11pm on Saturday to assist a family traveling from Contra Costa.  Jerry noted that to date, over 200 families have been served.  He also thanked University of California, Riverside for opening their doors to students impacted by the hurricane.
On October 22, there will be a conflict resolution conference for middle school youth on the Norco campus of RCC.  A similar conference will be held later at Cal State San Bernardino in Palm Desert.  
In support of the vision to end poverty in Riverside County, adopted by the Board of Supervisors, Ms. Carson reported that part of the strategy to make the vision a reality is getting a base of support via 5,000 signatures. 

Jerry announced that the November 5 Jackie Cochran Air Show will be held in Thermal.  On November 4, there is a VIP event, and members will be receiving invitations to attend both events. 

PUBLIC COMMENTS
None
ADJOURNMENT

The September 12, 2005 Workforce Development Board meeting was adjourned at 1:00 p.m.
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